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METROPOLITAN COUNCIL MEETING 

March 2 – 4, 2010 
 

Chancellor’s Report 
  
 The major changes, challenges and objectives involving the personnel at the 
Chancery of the Orthodox Church in America are outlined and explained in the thorough 
Secretary’s Report by Fr. Eric Tosi.  What should be clear from Fr. Eric’s Report is that, 
at the present time, the Chancery’s functioning abilities are dependent upon the 
cooperation and interaction of the Chancellor and Secretary, together with the limited 
support staff.  
  
 My hard-working colleague, Fr. Eric, and all of the Chancery staff, deserve 
acknowledgement for working under conditions that are far from ideal.  At present there 
are only six full-time employees, and three part-timers at the Chancery.  The current 
arrangement is functional and more-or-less effective, given the limitations.  Additional 
help is definitely needed, and while a full-time staff assistant would certainly be 
welcome, it may be possible to effectively address ongoing work issues with part-time 
workers. 
   
 The Chancery, as indeed the entire Orthodox Church in America, is grateful to the 
new Treasurer, Melanie Ringa.  Melanie’s regular, two-day-a-week presence at the 
Chancery has meant that there is normal input and interaction between the church’s chief 
financial officer and the operations of the central administration.  Her professionalism, 
expertise, consistency and good nature are most welcome and appreciated.  Ably assisting 
her in the Finance Office are Fr. Dennis Swencki and Jessica Linke, in accounts payable.  
Fr. Dennis is also developing a program to revive the Fellowship of Orthodox Stewards 
(FOS).  In addition to her accounts receivable work, Helen Detke takes turns with Jessica 
as receptionists.  Jessica also functions as choir director for all of the services that are 
conducted at St. Sergius Chapel.  Frequently, and out of necessity, all of the Chancery 
personnel are called on to perform jobs outside of their primary duties.  The teamwork 
spirit is a key to how the OCA Chancery is able to function.  Finally, housekeeper 
Svetlana Raduncevna deserves credit for her multi-faceted duties at the Chancery.  
  
 1.  Metropolitan’s Office.  The Chancery is the headquarters of the Orthodox 
Church in America and as such is the official site of the Office of His Beatitude, 
Metropolitan JONAH.  His Beatitude is in the process of moving his primary place of 
residence to a house next to St. Nicholas Cathedral in Washington, D.C.  The relocation 
is in progress, which has made it challenging to develop a fixed schedule that with 
normal meetings between His Beatitude and the Chancery staff.  With the completion of 
the transfer of the Bronxville Diocesan Center to the care of Bishop-Elect Fr. Michael 
(Dahulich), and the final relocation to Washington, His Beatitude and the Chancery staff 
will be able to work out a consistent schedule with regular meetings. 
 



 There is a wide variety of work that directly involves His Beatitude and the 
Chancery.  There is a constant stream of information and mail that deal with matters 
involving the world’s local Orthodox Churches, as well as North American Orthodox 
inter-jurisdictional and ecumenical affairs.  Most of these inter-church affairs come 
through the Chancellor’s Office.  In assisting His Beatitude as he considers these issues, 
many of which are quite complicated, we rely greatly on the competent counsel and 
guidance of Fr. Leonid Kishkovsky.   
 
 Communication between the OCA’s Representative to the Moscow Patriarchate, 
Archimandrite Zacchaeus (Wood), and the Chancery is usually coordinated by the 
Chancellor, working directly with His Beatitude.   
 
 The Metropolitan’s Office is also the place where various clergy problems and 
questions of discipline come.  Clergy transfers, to and from other local Orthodox 
Churches, assignments, leaves of absence, etc. are routinely supervised by the 
Chancellor.  In this area, I rely greatly on the knowledge and experience of Gregory 
Sulich.  Also to be credited for assistance in a variety of areas are the contributions of 
Alexis Liberovsky, especially in cases where Russian language translations and/or 
communication is necessary.  Communication with Diocesan Bishops and Chancellors, 
on a variety of clergy-pastoral issues, is conducted on a daily basis. 
 
 Not to be overlooked are the ever-present legal issues.  The Metropolitan is kept 
abreast of developments on these critical and complex issues, by both Fr. Eric Tosi and 
myself. 
 We also assist His Beatitude in following up on various aspects of the process of 
determining suitable candidates to the episcopacy, now being sought to fill any one of the 
several vacant OCA dioceses. 
 

2.  Pastoral Matters.  In addition to pastoral matters that come through the 
Metropolitan’s Office, we receive requests and queries almost on a daily basis.  These 
vary from questions about ordinations, placement, and transfer, to issues of parish 
administration, financial assistance, and misconduct.  With the blessing of and input from 
His Beatitude, we attempt to deal with these pastoral matters as soon as possible.  
Frequently, we receive requests from non-OCA clergy, both from overseas and within 
North America, to join the Orthodox Church in America.  These may be rather straight-
forward canonical transfers or more complicated reception cases.   

 
  Other, occasionally unusual, pastoral matters also arrive on the Chancellor’s desk.  

The nature of these cases may necessitate the consultation and input of other Chancellors, 
diocesan clergy, Metropolitan Council members or members of our Legal Committee.   
 
 The Chancellor’s involvement in the life of the OCA’s seminaries is also an 
extension of his pastoral responsibilities.  There have not been as many interactions with 
the seminaries as is desirable, but the ones that have taken place have been very positive.  
Visits with seminarians at both St. Tikhon’s and St. Vladimir’s have taken place.  A visit 
to St. Herman’s Seminary is being planned for later this Spring.  As a member of the 



Board of the Trustees of all of the OCA seminaries, I have been able to attend the regular 
and specially scheduled meetings that occur. 
 
 3.  Legal Matters.  An unfortunate aspect of the business at the Chancery 
involves pending legal issues as well as issues that carry the threat of legal action.   Fr. 
Eric’s Report refers to some of the current legal issues that affect the OCA.  Because 
most of the legal matters directly or indirectly involve members of the clergy, the 
Chancellor involvement is important.  Fr. Eric and I work jointly, and have developed a 
reasonable balance in overseeing particular dimensions of the current legal matters.  Both 
Fr. Eric and I spend a good deal of time on legal issues, and maintain frequent contact 
with General Counsel, Thaddeus Wojcik and the members of the Legal Committee.  
About these a full report will be presented to the Metropolitan Council by the Legal 
Committee at this meeting.    
 
 To be addressed during the meeting is the need to create a “Legal Standing 
Committee” which would be authorized by the Holy Synod and Metropolitan Council to 
act on behalf of the church in instances when legal decisions need to be made promptly. 
 
 4.  Church Departments.  The transition of Fr. Andrew Jarmus from the 
Chancery required that portions of the duties assigned to him be divided between Fr. Eric 
and myself.  These duties, it should be pointed out, are not actually jobs that are done 
within our offices, but they do require supervision and contact from the Chancery.  
Although even here there is some significant sharing of responsibilities, most of 
Communications matters are handled by Fr. Eric while I have been overseeing the 
departments of the church.  Much appreciated is the assistance of Protodeacon Joseph 
Matusiak, who has begun to coordinate some of the departmental projects.  Fr. Pdn. 
Joseph is presently the Metropolitan’s appointed Protodeacon, which he fulfills on a case-
by-case basis.  He continues to be the Secretary for the Diocese of the Midwest, a 
position that is now critical with the passing away of His Eminence, Archbishop JOB.   
 
 A major inter-departmental project is the planned “Parish Ministries Conference” 
which is to take place near Cleveland, June 27 – 30.  The Departments of Christian 
Education, Youth, Young Adult and Campus Ministry and Liturgical Music and 
Translations have been most directly involved in the planning of this Conference.  
Protodeacon Joseph Matusiak has been appointed as general Coordinator, working with 
the respective departmental chairs.  The last such similar Conference took place in the 
summer of 2007.  At present, a convenient location, Baldwin-Wallace College in Berea, 
Ohio has been selected.  The agenda, speakers, conference tracks and liturgical services 
are in the process of being developed.       
 
 5.  Office for Review of Sexual Misconduct Allegations.  The reorganization of 
the Office for the Review of Sexual Misconduct Allegations is a major undertaking, now 
still in the initial phase.  Falling under the authority of His Beatitude, Metropolitan 
JONAH, the Office presently functions as part of the Chancellor’s responsibilities.  A 
newly appointed Committee has been blessed and charged by His Beatitude to work with 
and assist the Office.  The initial responsibilities of the Committee are to review and 



rewrite the existing Policies and Procedures guidelines, and to develop professional 
standards for conducting investigations when allegations of sexual misconduct are 
reported.  Such investigations go beyond allegations of sexual misconduct, in cases where 
pastoral malfeasance or indiscretion have taken place.  A meeting of the Review 
Committee is to take place just before the beginning of the Metropolitan Council 
meeting.  A Report to the Council will be presented. 
 
 6.  Conclusions.  When I was appointed Chancellor on July 1, 2007, the Orthodox 
Church in America was in the midst of transition.  Over two years later, our church is still 
in an evolving mode.  To chart a realistic course of action for the OCA, the Strategic 
Planning Committee has been involved in detailed deliberations.  I have been able, by 
invitation, to sit in and participate in meetings of the Committee.  The high caliber 
discussions and thorough decision making process will be of immense value for the 
Orthodox Church in America, as we look forward to a brighter and more peaceful future.          
                          Report prepared by Fr. Alexander Garklavs 



Secretary’s Report 
Archpriest Eric G. Tosi 

Spring 2010 Metropolitan Council Meeting 
March 2 to 4, 2010 

 
1. Overview 
 
There was yet another transition at the Chancery with the release of the Director of 
Ministries and Communications.  This resulted in further evaluation of the structure of 
the Chancery staff which will be discussed at another point.  For the time, the Chancellor 
will coordinate most department activity and the Secretary will coordinate most 
communications activities.  This will be discussed later.  Other activity concerning legal 
and insurance continues to make great progress.  There has been a tremendous amount of 
meetings at the Chancery and elsewhere which require the full attention of the staff.  
While these are productive and useful, it does mean that we are stretched even more.  
There does need to be some sensitivity to the vast and varied work of the Chancery and 
patience with the operations.  However, we are able to continue to make improvements in 
many areas. 
 
2. Human Resources/Operations 
 
The Human Resources committee held its inaugural meeting.  There was much 
discussion on the focus and competency of the committee. At the present time the 
committee consists of volunteered members of the Metropolitan Council and selected 
consultants with a competency in this area.  The charter and responsible actions were 
discussed.  The major focus is on how such a committee can be of use to the Chancery 
and areas that need to be reviewed.  The committee will be discussing issues of the 
Policies and Procedures manual, Best Practices document, and the Organizational Task 
Force findings.  The work of this committee will continue and will be discussed further at 
this Metropolitan Council meeting by members of the committee 
 
Ongoing projects continue with the updating of the parish files for the 501(C)3 status.  
While the response has been good, there still is work that needs to be continued in this 
area.  Currently our files are close to 50% complete. Coupled with this project is the 
annual status report that will be filed with the IRS by April. The second project is the 
annual update of the Sourcebook which is proceeding.  It has been decided that an annual 
printed Sourcebook will not be done this year due to budgetary and staffing constraints 
but all current information is updated on the website. 
 
All annual performance reviews have been completed for the Chancery staff and are 
currently on file.  There are also job descriptions for each position.  These may be 
reviewed by the new Human Resources committee in the near future. As a review of 
positions and their competency is made clearer, job descriptions will also be written to 
reflect the new responsibilities. An example of this is the recent meeting of a 
Communications Task Force and the suggestions on a new position that will fill certain 
needs in this area.  A tentative job description is being reviewed. 
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If the budget passes for the transition to Blackbaud, there will be a need to hire temporary 
consultants to effect the transition of data.  This will, in turn, affect mailings lists which 
will need to be updated on the new database which, in turn,  will be linked to the website.  
A full plan will be presented at a later date. 
 
In addition, a SCOBA project on a national census of parish data is also proceeding.  This 
census is completed every ten years and the Chancery is collecting the data from the 
dioceses to be used in statistical modeling that will form the core of the report.  The end 
result will be a first full understanding of the size and reach of the Orthodox Church in 
America at the present time.  We will be able to accurately report the size of the OCA. 
 
Another necessary project is the ongoing update of all the parish files on compliance with 
the current Sexual Misconduct policy.  This utilizes the documentation provided at the 
last meeting.  Each bishop is responsible for enacting and reporting on compliance which 
will, in turn be, on file at the Chancery.  This will demonstrate due diligence with our 
current policy. The forms have been sent with some response. More information on the 
review of the Sexual Misconduct policy will be in the Chancellor’s report. 
 
The process of vetting of Episcopal candidates has been reviewed by the Lesser Synod.  
There will be new gudielines issued after they are approved by the Holy Synod.  The 
Chancery together with the Holy Synod will be putting together a process for review of 
candidates and maintaining those files.  All candidates will go through a series of 
evaluations that will include background checks and psychological testing.  This will be 
reviewed by the Holy Synod. 
 
Insurance and benefits for members of the Orthodox Church in America continues to be 
examined.  A regular meeting with insurance providers (church, dental, health, life and 
personal assistance) continues as the best product and price is examined.  There are some 
proposals that are currently being explored to be presented to the Church as a whole. 
These include a new life insurance recommendation as well as more flexible benefits 
programs. Regular updates are being provided to the parishes in this regard.  In addition, 
a regular review of the existing policies continues with the providers for all insurance 
policies for the Church and the Chancery.  A board of advisors for insurance is still being 
formed. 
 
There has also been a serious of meetings with some other Orthodox jurisdictions on the 
possibility of them joining the OCA Pension Plan, health and church insurance plans as 
well as other ways of cooperating and sharing resources.  This will be reported on in 
detail at the Metropolitan Council meeting. 
 
3. Organization 
 
Archdeacon Kirill Sokolov has moved back to California but will continue to manage the 
website and the Diaconal Vocations Program.   Protodeacon Joseph Matuisak is being 
utilized for certain work in department coordination and serving as the Metropolitan’s 
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deacon and assistant in a limited way. He will remain in Chicago for the foreseeable 
future as he assists in the transition of a new bishop for the Diocese of the Midwest.  Fr 
Samuel Gantt  has been assigned to a parish and is no longer employed by the OCA 
Chancery. Jessica Linke is again full-time and Helen Detke, having returned from 
medical leave is part-time. The Dean of Military Chaplains  continues his work and 
liaisons with the Secretary in certain areas. Archpriest John Matusiak is now the Media 
Coordinator and handles all press releases and media communications in addition to his 
work as the managing editor of The Orthodox Church magazine.  
 
The Chancery welcomes the new Treasurer, Melanie Ringa, who works part-time at the 
Chancery. She has been an invaluable addition to the team. We have also transitioned 
Archpriest Dennis Swencki from controller to the part-time position of assistant to the 
treasurer and appeals coordinator. 
 
4. Council and Synods 
 
Planning for the 16th AAC has begun.  After a trip to recommended locations, it was 
decided to hold the AAC at the Hyatt Regency in Bellevue, WA (outside of Seattle).  The 
contract has been negotiated, and after review by the General Counsel, signed with the 
blessing of the Holy Synod.  The date is tentatively set for the first week of November, 
2011.  A planning team of His Grace Bishop BENJAMIN, Fr. Myron Manzuk (council 
manager), Peter Ilchuk (logistics manager), Archpriest John Pierce (local clergy chair), 
Lynnell Brunsiwick (local lay chair), Dmitri Pletz (local treasurer), Michelle Mewhinney-
Angel (local secretary) and the Secretary of the OCA has been formed.  It is the 
Secretary’s overall responsibility to coordinate the AAC. Initial meetings have been held 
as a local team is being created  A recommendation for members of the Preconciliar 
Commission will be presented at this meeting.  They will begin to meet formulate the 
theme, agenda and study papers.  This will be done in conjunction with the Strategic 
Planning Committee to ensure coordination. Plans for pilgrimages to Wilkinson and Sitka 
are being formed and business partnership with Alaska Air for reduced travel rates is also 
being finalized.  There will be strict adherence to the requirements as outlined in the 
Statutes of the OCA (Article III, Section 5). 
 
Other meetings continue to be planned as scheduled.  Among these meetings are the Holy 
Synod and Lesser Synod which have been held on a more frequent basis  as well as 
committees meetings of the Metropolitan Council.  Reports will continue to be sent prior 
to meetings electronically.  It is asked that chairs of committees keep the rest of the 
Metropolitan Council informed of actions.  The new Metropolitan Council handbook has 
been delivered to the members and will be continued to be reviewed.  There is also a 
survey that was sent to all members on behalf of the Council Development Committee 
that will be presented at this meeting. 
 
There will be two special meetings planned for the spring. The first will be a Holy Synod 
retreat in Colorado Springs on April 26 to 29.  There is also a planned Holy 
Synod/Metropolitan Council retreat on the Strategic Plan in July.  This is currently being 
explored and proposal being presented. 
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Other meetings such as the interface with the seminaries, committees, commissions, etc 
continues.  This can often be time consuming, as logistics of the meetings require much 
attention. 
 
5. Archives 
 
The Secretary is awaiting the budget approval for the asbestos removal in the archives.  It 
will be a major project that will require much moving of items so it must be clearly 
planned. Other valuable work continues as Alex Liberovsky is providing weekly 
Orthodox news reviews to the staff on important events in Orthodoxy.  He also continues 
to assist the Holy Synod and staff on a daily basis as well as a host of people who come 
through and utilize the archives. We continue to explore different grants to assist the 
Church in preserving this valuable asset. 
 
6. Estate Management 
 
Although there is a lack of finances, we continue to manage the estate to good effect.  We 
continue to have a handyman come and repair items on an on-call basis. There is also a 
lot of volunteer work from local parishes to repair items as needed.  The building remains 
clean and organized due to the diligence of our housekeeper. The grounds continue to be 
in good shape due to the excellent work of our contracted company.  They removed some 
dead trees and branches that were dangerous.  It is again requested to budget money to 
have the building’s exterior cleaned and painted to prevent further deterioration on this 
valuable asset. 
 
7.  Communications 
 
The recent changes in the communications ministry of the OCA have led to some 
reevaluation of the process.  A Communications Task Force met at the Chancery in 
December to discuss these changes.  The task force consisted of the officers of the 
Church, Archpriest John Matusiak, Protodeacon Eric Wheeler, Mark Stokoe and John 
Maddox.  The task force discussed proper communication channels, coordination of press 
releases, use of different mediums, the retooling of the website and the publishing of The 
Orthodox Church.  An initial plan was agreed upon as well as procedures to be followed 
in the near future.  Due to the number of positive replies the Chancery has received, the 
first phase has gone very well.  There is more OCA news being posted and a standard 
style sheet utilized.  Fr John Matusiak has done a great amount of work in this area and 
should be recognized. 
 
Four major areas for communications need to be discussed.  The first is The Orthodox 
Church.  The use of electronic format was not well received by the Church.  The 
Chancery received a number of negative comments.  Considering that this was a strong 
part of the outreach of the Church, this is disturbing. The finance committee is only 
budgeting $50,000 for the TOC in 2011 which at current pricing and procedures would 
only mean two printed issues.  Fr John and others explored different ways in which four 
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printed issues could be published within the budgetary considerations.  The basic 
proposal is presented.  Four issues would be printed on fewer pages.  There would an 
elimination of certain section to reduce the pages (i.e. clergy information statistics take an 
inordinate amount of space and can be published online.) Also the TOC would be sent by 
bulk mail to each parish for distribution.  It is still to be determined how many copies will 
be sent but the current plan is a three tier system of small, medium and large parish 
numbers. Parishes will have the ability to request more copies for the next issue.  Finally, 
slightly less quality paper will be used.  All three represent a significant savings and 
should bring the costs to around the $50,000 mark.  This new system will take some time 
to tweak as the system is settled. 
 
It should be noted that the substantial amount of the work is the same whether the 
magazine is printed or published electronically.  It still requires the same amount of work 
so costs cannot be saved from that.  It must also be noted that the format has changed 
from a news centered focus.  Much of the timely news is released on the website so it 
does not make sense to repeat that news in the magazine.  Instead, it will be more 
reflective and analytical. This will continue the allow the TOC to be a unifying and 
beneficial resource as the official record of the Church. 
 
The next major area is the website.  There was much discussion and plans for this over 
the past year.  Much of the plans were not brought to fruition due to various 
circumstances.  Among these circumstances are the continuing updating of the software 
that drives the website, the costs and manpower involved, especially considering the 
budgetary constraints.  Finally, there is a question of proper and effective management 
and oversight.  The task force has looked at these issues and charted a possible plan.  This 
will include contracting an outside design team that will design the site to meet the 
OCA’s needs and requests.  No team has been decided upon as information is being 
gathered to find the best team for the OCA.  In addition, the new website will need to 
integrate the OCA database from Blackbaud.  It does not make sense to design a new 
website until this is accomplished over the next year.  For example, the new database 
needs to have good information which will need to be gathered from the parishes and 
dioceses.  This, in turn, will be put into the database which will then be integrated into the 
website. So each piece must follow the other for effective use.  Finally, the website must 
integrate a vision that is still being discussed by the Church.  There was a list of needs for 
the website that will be used for evaluating a new design over the next year. Of course, 
there will need to be money budgeted for the new project which does not seem likely in 
2010.  To that end, backend work will continue and other low costs redesigns will be 
done on the existing website. 
 
A serious exam of the  web operation is being conducted so that it is more user-friendly.  
The team recommends that more work be done in house for greater control on the 
postings and cost-savings.  It has been decided that anyone employed in communications 
will need to have certain skill set to assist in this and will assist the communications 
team.  In the meantime, Jessica Linke has the ability to do small editing and postings as 
needed.  She will also be trained for other no-technical aspects such as searching for 
stories and reviewing press releases. 
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The final issue in communications is on processes.  Currently, a new process has been put 
in place.  Information is fed by the Secretary and others through to Fr John Matusiak.  He 
reviews and writes the releases. Together with the Chancery, he prioritizes postings and 
coordinates other communications needs.  It has worked very well and more information 
is being posted. This is a temporary fix to the situation that will continue for the 
foreseeable future.  But it allows for a more consistant and directed message 
 
8. Other Issues 
 
The OCPC contract has been reviewed by the legal counsel, signed by the Secretary, 
inventory taken and transferred, and the stock is now in the hands of SVS Press.  They 
have completed their inventory and will begin their end of the operation shortly.  Some 
inventory is now stored at the Chancery (icons and certificates) and available.  The 
OCPC project is considered now successfully closed. 
 
There were a series of meetings with congressional representatives to discuss various 
concerns of the OCA.  An excellent working relationship is now established with a 
number of congressional representatives who support our work in such areas as pro-life 
issues and human rights.  A set of meetings were held in Washington and will continue.  
There are some meetings planned in the near future to discuss some of these issues before 
congressional subcommittees. Much of this requires planning and coordination with 
different parties.  All parties are very pleased with the results. 
 
A great part of  time is continuing to be spent on legal issues.  This involves coordination 
with the General Counsel, Legal Committee, insurance companies and staff.  The 
Chancery is pleased to report that at present all legal bills are current (no small task) and 
that various aspects of ongoing litigation are being addressed.  There are a number of 
conference calls and emails in coordinating these efforts.  There has truly developed a 
team effort between General Counsel, Legal Committee, Chancellor and Secretary.  A 
full report will be in the Legal Committee report. 
 
A great part of time involves logistical support and coordination of resources.  An 
example would be the Strategic Plan Committee meetings which have taken place on a 
frequent basis.  Other aspects as review and coordination with insurance providers, 
diocesan and parish administrative issues, information technology and resource collection 
require a major amount of work.  The Chancery continues to respond effectively to the 
needs of the Church and receive positive feedback. The Chancery does try to get to 
various events to be a presence and to address issues in person.  This also has been 
successful in rebuilding trust in the Church.  Communications issues continue to be an 
issue on many levels.  The Chancery is clearly understaffed in certain areas but are 
maintaining an increasingly effective mode of operation.  In all things, it should be 
reminded, that the staff takes a pastoral approach and conducts operations as befitting a 
Church.  This is critical for any renewed level of cooperation among different groups and 
for resolving the many issues that the Church still faces. 













































































Orthodox Church in America 
Fellowship of Orthodox Stewards 

February 11, 2010 
Very Rev. Fr. Dionysius Swencki 

 
 
 

“Now our salvation is nearer than when we believed.” (Romans 13:11) 
 

I. Introduction 

This verse from St. Paul’s Epistle to the Romans reminds us that our 
spiritual lives should bear a clear sense of urgency NOW. I love this word as 
it pertains to both our spirit filled lives and how we should present ourselves 
as the “church” to the world. It should be NOW and NEW, fresh, and simple, 
unencumbered by a frightful history that included regular lion feedings. We 
offer the following observations in an effort to continue to move to reaching 
a goal that was established at the Fifth All-American Council in Montreal in 
1977. The following quote is from our OCA Website.  

“Following the precedent set by the Fourth Council, this council also had a 
theme, "STEWARDSHIP," to focus its discussions. In deliberating this issue 
in both its spiritual and financial dimensions, the council decided to establish 
a Department of Stewardship to bring this subject to the forefront 
throughout the Church.  

That was 33 years ago and at this juncture we do not have a Department of 
Stewardship. It is time rethink, re vitalize, reorganize, regenerate, 
rejuvenate, renew, and perhaps even repose aspects of our “Orthodox 
Stewardship.” We need to establish a clear, concise, simple plan of funding 
our ministries as well as the entire church and administration. This should 
include our own internal vision, our mission, our history of success, our 
strategies, our best practices, our capital plan, and, most important of all, 
the funding and deliverables of the ministries.  

II. Vision. The vision of the Orthodox Church in America has to include 
how we view ourselves in relation to all the communities we serve. The late 
and Ever Memorable Archbishop Job would often characterize us as having 



“champagne taste with a beer pocket book.” We need to stop the charade, 
live within our means, and if we want champagne, then let us acquire it and 
not pretend we have it! We have to be a healthy, secure, proactive, and fully 
integrated body of Christ serving the entire community of Orthodox 
Christians.  

III. Mission. Our calling and charge to “go forth and teach all nations” is 
surely our duty and vocation. The reality is that we cannot even pay a $400 a 
month stipend to a Director of any of our Departments. We cannot get off 
the island. This must change. We need full time Directors, with full time 
salaries, budgets, and a comprehensive plan of action for each department 
that has to be directly connected to the fundraising effort. How much 
money do you need? What are going to do with it!   

IV. Strategies. What has happened in the past was incredibly 
successful due solely to work and tireless efforts of the Priests who held 
the position of FOS director. The message was pure as was the messenger 
but we were not listening! We need begin a new day and we need to do it now.  

1. Aggressively begin to market a new church experience that 
combines the opening of your heart that automatically opens your 
wallet. “Where your treasure is there will your heart be also.” 

2. Recapture the lost. “Operation Recapture” Every Parish, every 
church school, every choir, every sisterhood, every diocese, every 
seminary, every monastery. Focus on caring for the donors and not 
soliciting the donors.  

3. Meet the Minister. It cannot be emphasized enough that any 
expectation of success has to be coupled with each of the 
functioning departments of the church, the leaders, and their 
mission. This can only be done face-to-face in every parish.  

4. FOS is not a Club. Many fundraisers advocate the uniqueness of 
containing these types of designations as it relates to local 
communities and this is not bad. There are volumes written on how 
to acquire money from the rich and famous but the most valuable 
of all contributors was the widow and her mite. We need everyone! 

 



 

V. Capital Plan. This may be a novel idea for us, since I do not seem to 
recall any of the All-American Councils focusing on this area at all. The stark 
reality is that the Chancery Building has deteriorated as well as the 
surrounding grounds to an unpleasant stature. While the Chancery has been 
in the forefront of a multitude of ideas for its highest and best use that 
also includes selling it, no decision, idea, or plan has been advocated or 
developed. While we sit and ponder the fate of this structure, the basement 
continues to flood, the heat does not reach the second floor, the paint 
continues to peel, and the integrity of the building continues to be 
compromised. We need a definitive plan for both the building and a way to 
fund it and we need it now. This presupposes that we would also create a 
long-range capital plan. 

VI. Where we are. At the present time, FOS has diminished into 
calculated obscurity. We do have FOS, but it has no director, no budget, and 
its only defined mission is to organize two appeals a year, the proceeds from 
which are to be exclusively restricted to fund the ministries. At this writing, 
this mission has been complete. Also attached to this report are the 
financial reports that are relative to the last two appeals and some selected 
analysis that illustrates who is giving.  

VII. Where we are going. We offer the following two suggestions 
for approval by the Metropolitan Council for the two appeals for 2010. 

1. Spring/Summer Appeal/May 2010. This appeal should focus on the 
upcoming youth rally in June 27-30 and should include pre-emptive 
publicity sent to all the Parishes to create excitement about this 
event and the need to fund it as much as possible to allow for a 
house that is full. This event should be directly tied to a new day 
for FOS. “Come to the rally, bring your checkbook and your Bible 
and use both for God’s Holy Church.”  

2. Fall/Winter Appeal/October 2010. This appeal should focus on the 
Advent Fast leading to the “Coming of Our Savior.” This could be a 
kickoff for getting everyone involved, especially the Church 
Schools, to set the example. The DCE partners with FOS to create 
the excitement needed to generate the giving with a pre-emptive 



mailer that could include: Fasting “Giving up in order to give to.” 
We flood the website with pictures of every child from every 
Parish begging us to please support the appeal. The lessons for 
children include how and why we must give. The lessons for us are 
the boldness and simple love and trust of the children. We give 
them buckets and prayer cards, and wait for the money to come in.  

VIII. Conclusion. We have much work to do and cannot wait until the 
next All-American Council to do it. “No man knows when the Son of Man shall 
come.” I am not an advocate of being in a hurry for anything but I believe 33 
years is long enough. This report is not meant to be the solution for FOS or 
the miracle cure for funding but if it stirs your thoughts, passions, love, and 
guidance for the building of our Church, it will have served its purpose. 
Thank you kindly. May our Lord who made heaven and earth, continue to 
bless and sanctify all those who work for our Holy Orthodox Church.   

 

 

 
 



Detail of FOS Fall Appeal 2009-10

Total Income 51,931.22$     

Expenses Postage & Mailing (14,647.49)$   

Fund Balance 37,283.73$    

Who gave? % of this appeal

1 Hierarchs -0.23%
24 Clergy 5.41%
29 Churches 6.53%
390 Lay 87.84%

444

% of giving base for appeal
9 Hierarchs 11.11%
1006 Clergy 2.39%
713 Parishes 4.07%
22831 Lay 1.27%



Detail of FOS Spring Appeal 2009
Total 75,274.10$     

Expenses Postage (10,761.52)$    
Printing (4,689.00)$     
Other Misc (350.09)$        

Net 59,473.49$    

Distributions (see attached detail) (57,499.79)$   

Balance of Fund 1,973.70$       

Who gave? % of this appeal

3 Hierarchs 0.39%
24 Clergy 3.10%
26 Churches 3.36%
711 Lay 91.86%

774

% of giving base for appeal
9 Hierarchs 33.00%
1006 Clergy 2.00%
713 Parishes 4.00%
22831 Lay 3.00%



Department Expenses 2009

Department Description Amount

Chaplaincy Stipends & Expenses 11,686.74$    
Evangelization Stipends 4,000.00$     
Pastoral Life Stipends 4,000.00$     
DCE Stipends & Expenses 14,241.20$    
Liturgical Music Stipends & Expenses 8,549.34$     
Youth Stipends & Expenses 6,022.51$      
Christian Witness Stipends 4,000.00$     

OCF 5,000.00$     

Total 57,499.79$   



Who can give?

Sample Amounts 25.00$             50.00$              100.00$                 500.00$                 1,000.00$                

Hierarchs 9 225.00$           450.00$            900.00$                 4,500.00$              9,000.00$               

Active Clergy 887 22,175.00$       44,350.00$       88,700.00$            443,500.00$          887,000.00$           

Retired Clergy 119 2,975.00$        5,950.00$         11,900.00$             59,500.00$            119,000.00$            

Parishes 713 17,825.00$       35,650.00$       71,300.00$            356,500.00$          713,000.00$            

Laity 22831 570,775.00$    1,141,550.00$    2,283,100.00$       11,415,500.00$       22,831,000.00$       

Totals 613,975.00$     1,227,950.00$   2,455,900.00$       12,279,500.00$      24,559,000.00$      
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